Leaving for the Mission

Dear young people,

Dear Laity of the Mennaisian Family,

Dear Brothers,
Following the example of Jean-Marie de la Mennais and Gabriel Deshayes, after having discerned the Lord's will together, answered his call and signalled to other disciples, it was time to leave for the mission. It is the Lord who sends us as he did for our pioneers. Are we ready to respond generously to his invitation, following the example of our first missionaries?
In this year of the Bicentenary of the Congregation, we give thanks to the Lord for the Brothers who have left everything to realise, following the example of the Master, this sublime mission: to teach, educate and evangelise the poor, to enlighten the blind, to rectify lame and heal the sick. They sowed in tears but today, in joy and gratitude, we are harvesting beautiful sheaves.
When the first five Brothers - whose average age was 29 - left Ploërmel on 27th  November 1837 to found our first mission in Guadeloupe, our Congregation was still only eighteen years old. Her youth was her strength, her audacity, her passion and her energy to dare to risk the mission. And yet, the fragilities were there: light and quick formation of the Brothers, insufficient staff, uncertain future ... But our Founders bet on trust in God and total abandonment to Providence. They did not wait to be rich to send Brothers on mission: they made a gift of their poverty. Today, we are reaping the fruits of their fragility thus assumed, given and offered. A poverty that has become a source of fruitfulness for the whole Congregation. God blessed and multiplied their five loaves and their two fish.
And we, today, what have we to offer so that in 2119, the Congregation can celebrate its Tercentenary if that is the will of the Lord? 182 years after the first sending, have we kept this youth that gives audacity and zeal to go on a mission? Are we more inclined to look for the weaknesses that could hold us back than to respond to the call of the Lord, who asks us to go out to proclaim the Good News to children and young people? Are we ready to abandon our dry wells to go elsewhere to dig more? Life belongs to those who dare to set out for the cause of God alone. Fertility gives appointment to those who leave, like Abraham and Sarah, as the people of Israel on their way to the promised land, as our first Missionary Brothers.
At this crucial stage in the life of the Congregation, we might be tempted, like Peter on the rough lake, to set our feet and doubt when the Lord asks us to set out on His way to go to Him. In fact, when we begin to feel sorry for our weaknesses, we risk to sink because we want to rely on our own strength. But when we dare to raise our eyes to Christ, we can go forward without fear, because we learn to let go and rely only on Him. He is the one who calls us, he is at our side: even better, he always precedes us! Let's walk without fear even if it's dark and the wind is blowing hard.
Going on a mission appeals to our youth, which is not primarily a question of age but especially of the heart. Three of the five Brothers who left to found our mission in Benin in 1991 were approaching seventy years old. Despite their age, they were young, but of the youth of God. As Pope Francis reminds us, "God is the one who renews all things, unceasingly, because he is always new. God is young! When we open ourselves to his grace that keeps us young, the impossible becomes possible. His grace touches the today of our life and transforms our fears and limits into missionary audacity, into a generous response full of fruitfulness for the Congregation and the Church; it converts them into service and devotion, especially to the weakest and poorest children and young people, in joy and enthusiasm that become call and challenge for those around us. Do we accept to welcome this grace of courage and daring that the Lord offers us to dare to go out and leave for the mission?
"Let us go elsewhere to the neighbouring villages, so that there too I proclaim the Gospel," says Jesus in the Gospel of Mark (1:38). Mary was the first to anticipate and realise this call of her Son. She set out quickly, crossing mountains and valleys to carry Jesus to Elizabeth and John the Baptist, in a fruitful and joyful encounter between two women of two different generations. Elizabeth symbolises tradition, heritage, hospitality and wisdom; Mary, creativity, vitality, pilgrimage and daring.
Is not our Congregation in the image of these two women? A conviction lives in me: the Mennaisian Family will continue to be fruitful if together, the elders and the youth on the one hand, the Laity and the Brothers on the other hand, we manage to combine, here and now, tradition and creativity, heritage and vitality, welcome and pilgrimage, wisdom and daring. Magnificent pedagogy so that the Mennaisian Family gives itself wings to fly, dream and create, but also so that it preserves these roots which feed on the apostolic zeal, the missionary audacity and the insightful wisdom of the elders! Like Mary and Elizabeth, let us dare to open new ways of fraternity by being servants of Life, witnesses of Hope, in joy and in thanksgiving.

Let us ask the Lord for the grace of audacity when the Spirit asks us to take a step forward. May he give us the apostolic courage to proclaim the Gospel by witnessing a life given to Christ wherever he sends us. May he keep us open and available to the creativity and surprises of the Holy Spirit.
May this jubilee year be a true Pentecost for the entire Institute!

New Pentecost in the service of the poorest!

New Page in the life of every Lay Mennaisian and every Brother!

New commitment in the life of each community!

New fertility in every District and Province!

New missionary impetus throughout the Congregation!
Let's get up!

Let's go for the mission!

Do not be afraid!

Let's open our eyes, our ears, our hands and our hearts!

Christ gives us an appointment. Children and young people are waiting for us!
Brother Hervé Zamor, s.g.
13th May, 2019.
